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On September 30, the Federal Register included a notice on “Proposed Policy Guidance on 

Metropolitan Planning Organization Representation” by the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) and 

Federal Highway Administration (FHWA).  Per a provision of the surface transportation 

reauthorization Moving Ahead for Progress in the 21st Century Act (MAP–21), the notice proposed 

guidance for representation by providers of public transportation on metropolitan planning 

organization (MPO) boards.   Comments were due by October 30.  Following discussion at the October 

16 Transportation Planning Board (TPB) meeting, the TPB provided a comment letter on October 22, 

endorsing the flexible approaches proposed in the guidance.  

In all, the Federal Register lists forty-nine comments received, from metropolitan planning 

organizations, transit agencies, environmental groups, and private citizens.  The comments received are 

available on the Federal Register website under the FTA and FHWA agency listings, or at: 

http://www.regulations.gov/#!docketBrowser;rpp=100;so=DESC;sb=docId;po=0;dct=PS;D=FTA-2013-0029  

Several issues frequently mentioned include: 

1. Many MPOs operate under complex representation agreements, sometimes specified in 

state law or in interstate compacts, amendment of which would be very challenging.  It was 

stated that MAP-21 did not change the basic laws governing board membership, and 

therefore that the guidance exceeded the scope of the law.  It was also noted that some 

MPOs already have an unmanageable number of members.  Others expressed reluctance to 
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include non-elected officials on boards, let alone giving such members voting rights at the 

policy level.  

2. Requiring the amendment or adoption of new by-laws was expressed by many as being 

above and beyond the requirement of the MAP-21 language.  

3. Several questions were raised over whether other public transportation providers should or 

should not be included, instead of only the FTA Section 5307 direct recipients who are 

operators of public transportation proposed in the guidance.   

4. Concern was expressed that the addition of transit agencies might influence one way or 

another the balance between city/county representation and state representation.   This 

appears largely to be a reflection of which government operates transit in a particular urban 

area.   

Overall, it appears that transit agencies already have their interests represented at most MPOs.  

A majority of MPOs appear to have non-voting representation on their policy boards, while almost all 

stated that transit agencies are currently represented and participate at the technical level in committees 

and meetings.  Most comments indicated the desire to preserve the maximum flexibility to preserve or 

choose at a local level the best method of transit agency representation on the MPO board.  However, 

some comments were submitted suggesting that public transportation interests are under-represented in 

their urban area, and requested more specific language in the final rule to make sure public 

transportation provider interests are adequately represented on MPO boards.  

The FTA and FHWA will need time to review these comments and prepare the final rule on 

this matter.  The MAP-21 deadline requires public transportation providers to be represented on MPO 

boards by October 1, 2014.   

 












